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              Leigh-on-Sea Town Council 
 71-73 Elm Road, Leigh-on-Sea, Essex SS9 1SP - Tel: 01702 716288 
 council@leighonseatowncouncil.gov.uk   www.leighonseatowncouncil.gov.uk 

         Chairman: Cllr Carole Mulroney 

    Vice Chairman: Cllr Caroline Parker 

                                                               Town Clerk: Paul Beckerson 

You are hereby summoned to the meeting of the Leigh-on-Sea Town Council, which will take place on 
Wednesday 12

th
 December 2012 in Leigh Community Centre, 71-73 Elm Road, Leigh-on-Sea 

commencing at 7.30pm when it is hoped to transact the following business. 
 

AGENDA 
 

1. CHAIRMANôS OPENING REMARKS  
 
2. DECLARATIONS OF MEMBERSô INTERESTS 
 
3. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 
4. PUBLIC QUESTIONS 
 
5. QUESTIONS FROM COUNCILLORS 

 
6. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING ï 14

th
 November 2012 

 
7. COMMITTEES  

To receive Minutes of Committees 
a) Planning Committee - To receive minutes of 13

th
 and 27

th
 November 2012 

b) Leisure Foreshore & Environment - To receive minutes of 15
th
 November 2012 

c) Allotments ï To receive minutes of 21
st
 November 2012 

d) Leigh Community Centre Committee ï To receive minutes of 20
th
 November 2012  & 4

th
 

December 2012 
e) Finance & General Purposes - To receive minutes of 4

th
 December 2012 

8. THE HOUSING CRISIS IN SOUTH EAST ESSEX ï To consider response to report 
prepared by Friends of the Earth ï (Appendix 1) 

9. TO CONSIDER ISSUES & QUESTIONS TO RAISE AT THE SBC RATEPAYERS FORUM 
(Chairman and Vice Chairman attend on the Councilôs behalf) ï (Appendix 2) 

10. FINANCIAL REPORT 
To receive report 2131/I&E ï (Appendix 3) 

 
Paul Beckerson 

Town Clerk 
6

th
 December 2012 

 
Any member who is unable to attend the meeting should send their apologies before the 
meeting.   
 
DATE OF NEXT MEETING: Wednesday 9

th
 January 2013 
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Report Introduction  

This group has recently been approached by 3 separate groups of concerned residents appealing for 

help to stop the destruction of areas of precious urban green space for the construction of new 
houses.  

We have no doubt that councillors would prefer to pre serve valuable green space but we suspect 

many councillors feel they have little choice but to approve planning applications to meet government 
targets.  

We argue that the nation needs to wake up to the brutal reality  we face and adopt a radical 
new approach to providing homes. Currently 5 million people want to buy their own home but cannot 

afford to do so and 1.7 million families are in a desperate situation - on council house waiting lists for 

a home.  

Office for National Statistics projections have shown that things are set to get a lot worse. There will 

be 7 million more of us in the UK by 2027 and 11 million more by 2035 (2010 base). Such is 
the scale of public concern about population growth that a petition was recently organised, resulting 

in a debate in Parliament. What has emerged is that while government will attempt to reduce the 
scale of immigration, the bulk of the increase in population will come from an excess of births over 

deaths. There is currently a surge in births and we are all living lo nger. The debate in Parliament also 

warned that we may face growing demands for inward migration as other nations suffer ever great 
pressure due to climate change. 

So, we in the south east of Essex are in real trouble.  

This group supports a change in central government policy to ease the pressures here in Essex 

(skewing economic activity away from the "overheated" south east of the UK towards the north of the 

country). We also want to see far more support given to families to reduce marital breakup and the  
consequent demand for yet more separate housing. We vigorously support a reduction in the birth 

rate, with better family planning and support the ideal of the 2 child family. But we recognise the 
harsh reality that, even if such measures are deployed, Essex still needs thousands of new homes 

between now and 2035. 

We have therefore prepared a report for councillors that recognises the brutal reality we face - that 

the urban landscape is going to change profoundly over the next 25 years - but we offer a solu tion 

that is designed to save urban green space and agricultural land.  

Given that some e-mail systems reject large attachments the report will be sent separately to this 

message. If you do not receive the report please forward a separate e -mail address and it will be re -
issued to you. 

Summary of recommendations.  

¶ Councils must stop building at or below sea level. e.g Canvey Island. There is no guarantee 
that geo-engineering will prevent rapid sea level rise, necessitating the de-population of 

Canvey (probably 50 years from now).  

¶ Councils need to shape the market by refusing planning applications for first time buyer 

houses (the "2 up 2 down"). The expectation of young home buyers should change - to 

purchase an apartment, before moving to a house when starting  a family. 

¶ Councils should shape the retired market by refusing planning applications for new 

bungalows for the retired. We must all come to understand that the lack of space requires 
that ever more of us will retire to high quality/high density flats, whe re care into old age can 

better be provided.  
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¶ Councils should vigorously promote the construction of high quality apartments around the 

major railway hubs and along the main public transport corridors (e.g. A13). 
Controversially we recommend a minimum of 6 floors, typically above a ground 

floor shop.   

¶ One very large area of highly desirable, high quality, high rise apartments in and around 

Victoria Avenue, Southend (following the successful Victoria Plaza building).  

Our brutal new reality.  

 

We all know that  the era of cheap energy is over and many now recognise that the era of 
consequences has begun , but councils need to help the public to come to terms with the brutal 

realities we now face. 

¶ Oil is now so expensive that people are altering the number of mile s driven. People will now 

begin to drive less, start driving later in life and give up driving sooner into old age. The shift 

back to public transport has begun and will now accelerate;  

¶ The UK imports around 40% of food and global food security is being di srupted due to 

climate change; and 

¶ Climate change is now contributing to the death of around 400,000 people and is costing the 

global economy $1.2 trillion per annum. These costs will now accelerate rapidly: - 

 

http://daraint.org/climate -vulnerability-monitor/climate -vulnerability-monitor-2012/ 
 

It is absolutely imperative that green space is preserved t o serve the overriding national security issue 

of our time - food production.  
 

Conclusion  
 

The fact that these new pressures befall our nation at a time that we have to contend with a huge 

increase in population dictates that dramatic and unwelcome policies must now be implemented. 
None of us wanted to be in this position but it is our duty to face up to the challenge.  

 
That said, there are huge economic benefits to be gained from building new high quality apartments, 

reinvigorating the economy, providing  construction jobs and extracting the maximum value out of the 
limited land that we have. Crucially we also take a step towards internalising our economic activity, 

focussing purchasing power upon a UK based product - the high quality, high value apartment .  

 
Yours sincerely, 

 
 

Jon Fuller 

Group Coordinator 
South East Essex Friends of the Earth 

www.seefoe.org.uk 

http://daraint.org/climate-vulnerability-monitor/climate-vulnerability-monitor-2012/
http://www.seefoe.org.uk/
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The Housing Crisis in South East Essex 

 
 

Saving Green Space 
with 

High quality, high density housing 
 
 
As central government announces plans to encourage the construction of £10 billion worth of new homes by 
underwriting loans and also announces plans to ease restrictions on green belt construction, it has never 
been more timely to remind all of a more sustainable, intelligent use of land for housing. 
 
This report provides the vision of a way to give residents the homes they need, recognising the rapid growth 
in UK population, the need to preserve urban green space and the overriding need to reserve agricultural 
land for food production. 
 

 
Hall Road, Rochford:  600 new homes on prime agricultural land 

 
South East Essex, like the UK as a whole, is under enormous population pressure and that pressure will 
increase significantly over the next 20 years. As a consequence people, politicians and property developers 
are coming into ever greater conflict with the certainty that such conflict will quickly worsen, causing a shift in 
voting patterns and other forms of public demonstration. 
 
Is it a lack of land for homes that is at the root of this crisis or is it a refusal to face the harsh reality of the 
implications of a rapidly growing population at a time of imminent food insecurity?  
 
Examples of recent flash points where the need for new homes clash with the need for green space are: - 
 
150 dwellings: Thundersley Plotlands, Kiln Road, Benfleet 
60 dwellings: 396 ï 408, London Road, Benfleet  
600 Dwellings: Hall Road, Rochford 
500 dwellings: Hullbridge Rawreth borders. 
Salvation Army fields: Hadleigh (Hospice care) 
 
Yet it is concerning that as more people protest at plans to build on urban green space and prime agricultural 
land, we are also seeing huge protest at the construction of new flats. Most notable is perhaps Leigh on Sea, 
where the local newspaper, the Leigh Times, is particularly vocal in demands to stop the construction of the 
new apartments that offer an alternative to building on the green belt. But is the demand to end construction 
of flats unreasonable, at a time when others are trying to stop the construction of new homes on prime 
agricultural land? 
Facing Facts. 
 
 
Some in politics have sought to fight a rear-guard campaign of action, delaying and frustrating property 
developers in an attempt to save green space and areas of architectural, historical or other interest. Others 
have chosen a path of denial, apparently pretending that the rise in population can be stemmed by some 
means completely unknown to policy makers. But the brutal facts are that neither approach is working and 
never will. 
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It is time for everyone, on all sides, to face the facts: - 
 

¶ UK population is on track to reach projections by ONS ï 7 million more of us in 15 years, 11 
million more by 2035 (from 2010 base). 

¶ UK citizens are having more children and we are living longer. 

¶ The UK imports around 40% of its food. 

¶ Climate Change is putting growing pressure on foreign food producers, reducing crop yields 
and forcing up prices. 

¶ Climate change is creating more refugees, some of whom will make their way to Europe. 

¶ The real and growing risk to food security, particularly from 2025. 

¶ An ageing population can best be catered and cared for in high occupancy residential 
communities. 

¶ The aspiration of young adults for a starter home must change from a house to an 
apartment. 

 
 
The protection of agricultural land and urban green space that, in the event of crisis, can be converted to crop 
production must be seen for what it is ï an essential part of the UKôs national security. 
 
We therefore ague that, in the light of these pressures, the UK and SE Essex housing strategy ought to be 
apparent to all. We need to: - 
 

¶ Stop building on green belt and urban green space; 

¶ Build high quality, high density and high rise; and 

¶ Build on Brownfield, rapidly increasing density. 
 

 
High quality/ high density in Newbury Park. 

 
Brownfield    Brownfield    Brownfield ! 
 
Astonishingly an Inspectorôs report on a Kiln Road, Thundersley housing proposal argues that there is no 
evidence of availability of brownfield sites in the district, undermining attempts to preserve urban green 
space. 
 
There are three issues that need to be reconsidered: - 
 
1. The need to recognise the importance of allocating a greater proportion of new homes (apartments) to the 
nearby ñsmall citiesò of Southend and Basildon, providing a different type of home to the standard square box 
house.  
 
2. The need to adopt a policy in Castle Point, Rochford and Rayleigh that forces the market to provide new 
styles of ultra high density housing and high rise apartments (6+ floors over shops). 
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3. The need to recognise that the gradual increase in oil prices will deter ever larger numbers of people from 
car ownership, forcing a demand for apartments along the main public transport corridors (for example, the 
A13 Castle Point/Southend). Young adults are showing a greater inclination to start driving later and older 
people are showing an inclination to give up driving sooner. These processes are bound to accelerate as the 
price of oil increases above the background rate of inflation. 
 
 
 
Southend City: Use public transport corridors 
 
There have been some new exciting high density developments and renovations along Southchurch Road 
and Victoria Avenue but it is essential that Southend Council adopts a clear policy to develop high density, 
high rise apartments along the public transport corridors (A13 London Road, Southchurch Road, Victoria 
Avenue). The policy outcome being to encourage the construction of apartments above shops, low/no car 
use, with a greater use of the bus network and thereby preserving pockets of urban green space. 
 
Renovation of the derelict buildings will provide hundreds of homes and make the area more desirable for 
business investors. From the squalid: - 
 

 
 
 
From dereliction and a disincentive to invest, to renewal - providing an attractive, trendy way to live in the 
converted Skyline Plaza building in Victoria Avenue): - 
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The unused business car parks in Baxter Avenue, which will never again be used for parking, also provide 
opportunities for the construction of new affordable apartments. These could copy the style that already 
exists to the South of Baxter Ave (Alexandra Court). 
 

 
 
Apart from the pockets of green space, the entire length of the A13 public transport corridor should be 
utilised, being more ambitious and dynamic. Councils need to press developers to build new shops with a 
minimum of 6 floors of apartments. A reinvigorated Tarpots (A13 Benfleet) community shopping area could 
have an additional 200 apartments north and south of the road. This picture shows that some progress is 
being made, going to 4 floors, but the scale of the population challenge demands that councils go much 
further.  
 

 
The entire length of the A13 needs to be examined to establish all the plots where owners of existing 
buildings could be contacted and invited to build high quality high rise apartments. The most desirable 
spaces could be particularly attractive investment opportunities for developers. 
 
The former NHS site on Kiln Road/Kenneth Road could provide for high value apartments overlooking the 
adjacent woods (green space that must be protected): - 
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Further to the East, other somewhat run down shops could be redeveloped with new premises for retailers on 
the ground floor and at least 6 floors of high value apartments. In this instance overlooking the highly 
desirable Salvation Army fields: - 
 

 
 
The SEEVIC college also provides a huge opportunity for a very sizeable development of smaller flats 
immediately in front of the college. The ground floor car park could be retained or perhaps removed, 
recognising that students will in the future delay purchasing/using cars due to ongoing increase in fuel prices. 
 

 
 
Highly desirable Central Parks on public transport corridors. 
 
 
All councils should signal to the market that it will look favourably upon any high rise apartment proposal 
around the central parks on public transport corridors. It is a simple undeniable fact that 7 million more bodies 
in the UK demands real and dynamic change to the architecture of our towns and cities. Far better that those 
changes are positive, providing people with spacious accommodation in attractive areas.  
 
The buildings and recent planning approvals around Chalkwell Park on the A13 in Westcliff show that 
Southend council is missing a huge opportunity to reduce demand for new build housing on green belt/green 
space in Rochford, Rayleigh and Castle Point. The London Road and adjacent roads provide an opportunity 
to construct high value apartments that will attract former house dwellers, where children have grown up and 
left the family home. As parents think about downsizing from a family home, a policy of providing large 
numbers of attractive, low maintenance apartments and of not building new bungalows will encourage people 
to make different choices in the future.  
 
This former car showroom site, a blot on the landscape, could become a high value building of 60+ 
apartments with modern ground floor retail outlets. 
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An imaginative architect could transform this single floor site to provide at least 6 luxury apartments whilst 
retaining the original façade: - 
 

 
 
 
 
 
The backdrop of Chalkwell Park and the sea in the distance provides the opportunity to build high rise above 
shops. 
 

 
 
The north side of London Road, bordering Chalkwell Park could be used to provide over 300 high quality, 
extremely desirable apartments. That this should and must be done needs to be recognised by all. But there 
is a legitimate debate to be had around the question of whether to build above 6 floors in areas such as 
Chalkwell Park or whether we need to go higher ï to perhaps 9 or 10 floors. 
 
There is also a need to establish how many local shops along the A13 will be needed in the future. Is there a 
need to retain the ground floor for shops in every instance or could some former retail outlets be replaced by 
purely residential developments? 
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Brownfield:  Empty Homes 
 
There are numerous examples of derelict and empty homes that could so easily have been brought back into 
use. This example (Albany Court in Westcliff) could have been converted into 4 ñGrand Designò high value 
semi-detached houses, or 8 flats. Yet, despite its architectural value it has been empty, unused and 
earmarked for demolition for nearly 10 years: - 
 

 
 
All councils must become rigorous in demanding that either developers proceed with plans for redevelopment 
or be compelled, through compulsory purchase, to bring derelict properties back into use. 
 
This report does not object to any construction of new houses but where a site within an urban area becomes 
available and house building is the preferred option, then it is vital that new houses are of a town house 
design (three floors). There are very many examples of high quality town houses emerging on the market so 
councils can and must reject the low density option of bungalows and two storey. 
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High quality/high density in Grays. 
 
 
 
The New Demographic means a New Reality 
 
The aging profile of the UK population, with a growing tendency for couples to separate and live alone, and 
with a new surge in child birth, imposes greater demands upon the housing stock and dictates a new 
approach. But this is also happening at a time when net immigration is running at around 200,000 per annum 
with the prospect that it might increase further due to the expectation that rapid climate change will create 
more environmental refugees.  
 
Given the overriding need to preserve agricultural land in an era of rapid population growth, coupled with 
increasing food insecurity, councils must refuse planning applications for new build on green belt, open green 
space and large urban green areas (allotments, playfields, etc.). 
 
It is a fact that people need a decent amount of living space for their mental wellbeing so we do not generally 
support the small ñstudio flatò model. Councils must oppose planning applications of this nature except in 
exceptional circumstances, for example: Southend University campus. 
 
This new reality means that: - 
 

¶ The starter home for a couple will generally be a 4/5 room, 2 bedroom apartment; 

¶ Separated couples and the retired should increasingly come to downsize to a high value 
apartment; and 

¶ Gradually more people will see a house with a garden being for a 30/40 year tenure. 
 
This report does not advocate compulsion, for example, through an amended council tax structure, but we do 
recommend that councils lead the market by: - 
 

¶ Refusing to build new houses on green belt/green space; and 

¶ Ensure apartment developments provide the facilities that attract the various demographic 
groups. 
 
Simply by refusing to allow the construction of new houses on green belt/large areas of green space, but 
providing two new distinct styles of apartment/high rise development (starter flats for the young and 
retirement flats for older people) councils can and must shape the market. Young and old need good public 
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transport services on the main corridors. The young to commute and older people for leisure, shopping and 
other leisure facilities, with health care facilities readily available. Build and they will come ! 
 
 
 
 
Ribbon Development:  Rochford, Ashingdon, Hockey, Rayleigh. 
 
The potential to build very large numbers of apartments along the A13 public transport corridor and other bus 
routes in Castle Point and Southend is abundantly clear. However Rochford and Rayleigh, with large scale 
ribbon development presents a different challenge.  
 
Very many people would like to preserve the historical centre of Rayleigh and it is unique. Very many would 
like to preserve Hockley and other smaller village centres too but is that feasible given the scale of the 
population challenge we face? 
 
We argue that Rochford and Rayleigh ought to be permitted to depend upon ñSouthend Cityò to provide the 
apartment style dwellings for very many young adults, but we also recognise that the towns and villages of 
the district must also respond to population growth. It might well be possible to develop many hundreds more 
apartments around Rayleigh station and the car park to the east of Rayleigh town centre, preserving the 
historically valuable architecture of the town centre.  
 

 
Car park overlooking the attractive King George V playing field. 

 
But the less historically valuable parts of Rayleigh and Hockley could easily be developed from single/2 
storey to shops with at least 6 flats above. 
 

 
 
Single storey and the two storey Co-Op stores must be redeveloped to accommodate over 100 additional 
new flats. 
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If Rochford Council cannot do more than 2/3 floors around centres such as Hockley Station then it cannot 
expect assistance from other areas: - 
 

 
 
Conclusion and a word of caution 
 
 
This report has been compiled with the assumption that one or more of the geo-engineering technological 
ñfixesò to climate change will be successful. If not then within less than 50 years councils must begin the 
process of depopulating Canvey Island and other low lying areas.  
 
The proposals set out in this report provide an indication of the way we will live if climate change cannot be 
tackled ï people will be increasingly compressed into ultra high density accommodation on land over 50 feet 
above sea level. 
 
Councils can and must prepare for the implications of an increase of UK population of 7 million people but it 
must also be aware that the challenge may well be a lot greater.  If councillors cannot bring themselves to 
make the changes that are necessary then it is time to stand aside and leave it to those who will. 
 
 
We must also think again about the amount of space we, as individuals, use for our housing and the 
implications of our choices for others. Just as many of us now see that driving gas-guzzling cars is 
irresponsible and selfish, we must also change public attitudes so that people see that a high energy, large 
footprint property, that squanders resources selfishly, is equally irresponsible. 
 


